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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of September 22, 2005

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Hunter proposed moving the study session after “New Business.”  Chairman Lentz noted the August 25 minutes should be removed from the agenda, because copies had not been provided to the Commission.

Commissioner Hunter moved to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS


None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of an alternative resolution from staff for 8 Thomas Avenue, a letter regarding the Director's approval of a secondary dwelling unit at 35 San Benito Road, and other miscellaneous mail.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Habitat Conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1-05, Determination of Consistency with the Agreement with Respect to the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan and the Section 10(a) Permit for Proposed Single-Family Residence; Variance V-4-05, Variance to allow 8-ft. rear (east) setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; and Grading Permit EX-1-05, Planning commission Review of Grading Permit to lower existing pad by 3 feet in elevation; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune reported that since the last meeting, City staff had calculated the elevations of the front story poles based upon the benchmark at San Bruno Avenue and Glen Parkway.  Based on that information, the height limit discussed at the previous meeting would be 13 feet, 1 inch, above existing grade at the location of the front story poles.  


Senior Planner Tune noted that one way in which the house could be revised to fit under this height would be to excavate the site in three levels, one for the garage, one for the north side of the house, and a lower level for the two-story south side.  Ceiling heights would have to be reduced, the roof would have to be redesigned, and the excavation beyond the existing building footprint would be needed to provide windows and emergency egress.


Senior Planner Tune said that if a variance is granted to reorient the house closer to the north side property line, the grading would not encroach into the native landscape area approved by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.


Senior Planner Tune advised that to comply with state law, the Planning Commission must either approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration or deny the project at this meeting.  He referred to the meeting packet for a draft resolution approving the Mitigated Negative Declaration, the HCP compliance determination, and a variance for the north side setback, subject to the restriction regarding the maximum relative elevation of the building, as described in the staff report.  Senior Planner Tune said that if the Planning Commission denies the project, adequate findings would have to be made to support the denial.  


Senior Planner Tune noted the City Attorney suggests letting the applicant have an opportunity to amend his current variance application to allow a variance to the zoning ordinance limitation on height above a ridgeline.  Any other setback or lot coverage variances he needs to accommodate a revised design that would not conflict with the originally proposed native landscape area could also be included.  Accordingly, a draft resolution approving only the Mitigated Negative Declaration and an updated version of the mitigated monitoring program was provided in the meeting packet.


Commissioner Hunter asked if grading an extra 3 feet, as proposed by the applicant, would result in a height of 16.1 feet from finished grade.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that calculation.  Commissioner Hunter observed that if the roof were redesigned as suggested by the City's consulting architect, additional space would be available to accommodate higher ceiling height under the height limit discussed previously.

Commissioner Jameel asked what height the current story poles represent.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the story poles along the Thomas Avenue side represent the eave line of that face of the originally proposed building, and the roof would be another 8 feet or so.  He confirmed that the overall height will be less than 35 feet.


In response to a request from Chairman Lentz, Senior Planner Tune explained that the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) establishes a timeline for action on the environmental determination for the project.  The City has 180 days from the date the application was deemed complete, which will be October 8, before the Planning Commission’s next regular meeting.


Chairman Lentz clarified that the Mitigated Negative Declaration can be approved with certain conditions, such as keeping the building below the ridgeline.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that this kind of mitigation could be stipulated as part of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He noted the Planning Commission could continue action on the HCP compliance determination, the variance application, and a recommendation to the City Engineer regarding the grading permit for another 60 days.  He said the purpose of this meeting should be to define mitigation measures needed to address any potentially significant environmental impacts of the project.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant first.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, presented and narrated a video showing the site from a 180-degree perspective in relationship to the ridgeline behind it.  


Commissioner Hunter asked if Mr. Cheung was willing to limit the height of the house to 13 feet, 1 inch above existing grade.  Mr. Cheung estimated that redesigning the house to fit within that limit will raise the cost of the house by $150,000 to $200,000.  He said he was not in a position to be spending that amount.  He added that he was willing to compromise and lower the house, but not by more than half of its height.  


Commissioner Jameel asked how far the applicant was willing to lower the house.  Mr. Cheung responded that he was willing to accept the previous staff recommendation.  Commissioner Hawawini asked how different that point was from the limit indicated by the story poles.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that Mr. Cheung was referring to the staff recommendation that the roof be even with the eave line of the building across the street, and he estimated that height was about 20 feet, slightly lower than the level of the story poles.


Chairman Lentz asked how far Mr. Cheung’s house would extend beyond the 226.8 feet relative elevation point identified in Condition K.  Senior Planner Tune estimated the difference would be about 7 higher.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the potential impact of future development on views from Sierra Point.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the key view from Sierra Point is from the existing Bay Trail along the north shoreline, beyond the vacant sites to the south.  


Chairman Lentz asked if the bike trail along the Lagoon was considered a public trail.  Senior Planner Tune answered that the bike trail was part of the Bay Trail.


Community Development Director Prince observed that in the video, Mr. Cheung admitted that the building would project above the background ridgeline, with or without the roof.  He noted the City Attorney’s interpretation of the Municipal Code is that a variance would be required to extend above the ridgeline.


Commissioner Hunter noted a difference in defining the ridgeline as either following the natural topography or being just a line between two highest points.  Director Prince said that the Municipal Code definition is difficult to interpret.


Commissioner Jameel questioned how the Mitigated Negative Declaration could be approved without knowing the details of the variance.  Director Prince said the applicant will need to provide satisfactory evidence supporting a variance, and that will be reviewed later.  He added that a finding on whether the Mitigated Negative Declaration fulfills CEQA requirements can be made separately, and the Commission can require the variance as a mitigation measure.


Commissioner Jameel asked if the applicant was willing to reduce the height of the house to comply with the suggested height limit and seek the necessary variances.  Mr. Cheung said he was willing to meet any requirements that would apply to anyone else in Brisbane Acres.  He requested fair treatment.  Mr. Cheung noted that if the house were located in another residential district in Brisbane, the maximum height would be 28 feet for a lot with less than 20 percent slope.  He asked that he be allowed to meet that limit.  He pointed out that the height of no other houses in Brisbane have been limited to 13 feet, 1 inch.  Mr. Cheung objected to being singled out in this manner.

Director Prince commented that the rules would not be unfair if the option of obtaining an exception through a variance were available.  He said the Municipal Code regulates ridgeline development that affects public views of the mountain, and this house does not comply.  He noted the applicant can reduce the building height to eliminate the need for a variance.  Director Prince pointed out that the applicant’s own video shows the proposed house will block the view.


Commissioner Jameel noted that although the Municipal Code’s ridgeline protections affect the height of Mr. Cheung’s house, the rules are clearly spelled out.  He expressed his opinion the applicant was not being singled out or treated unfairly.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if an elevation equal to the apartment building’s eave line, as proposed by the staff, would also exceed the height dictated by the background ridgeline.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that this concept was brought up a couple meetings ago, but staff never analyzed its ridgeline impacts because the Commission had gone beyond what staff had originally recommended.


Commissioner Kerwin said that although he did not attend the last meeting, he listened to the meeting tapes, and a few points seemed quite clear.  First, he noticed there was great reliance on the General Plan and very little mention of the zoning ordinance, but the zoning ordinance is what applies.  Commissioner Kerwin clarified that the General Plan represents City policies and wishes, but they need to be implemented through an ordinance in order to take effect.  


Commissioner Kerwin noted the City has revised many of its zoning regulations over the past several years, including provisions applicable to Brisbane Acres, but discussion of ridgelines was minimal.  He observed that the discussion at these meetings shows that the existing Municipal Code provisions regarding ridgelines are vague and difficult to interpret.  However, until the regulations are changed, state law requires the City to follow and apply the rules it has.  Commissioner Kerwin proposed that the Planning Commission plan a future study session regarding how to improve the current definition.


Chairman Lentz suggested holding off on discussion until other audience members had a chance to make comments.


Mr. Cheung requested an opportunity for his attorney to speak on his behalf.


David Tillotson, attorney, Jannen, Morgan, Brenner, said that since Mr. Cheung came to him after the September 8 meeting and explained the situation, he reviewed the General Plan, the packet Mr. Cheung received from the City, and watched DVDs of the prior hearings.  He expressed his appreciation to the Planning Commission for trying to do a good job with the difficult task of balancing public and private interests.  Mr. Tillotson agreed with Commissioner Kerwin that General Plan provisions do not apply unless adopted by ordinance.  


Mr. Tillotson advised that he also had substantive and procedural due process concerns about the way the City has conducted the public hearings, using them as a substitute for design review and site review.  He noted that when number of people spoke at the March 21st City Council meeting to encourage the City to impose design review for this project, City Attorney Toppel had pointed out there was no standard design review for single-family residences nor was there a private view protection ordinance in the City of Brisbane, and single-family residences are categorically exempt from CEQA review. 


Mr. Tillotson said the project is before the Planning Commission at this time for a determination of consistency with the HCP.  He read the specific charge to the Planning Commission in this regard, indicating the underlying basis for compliance deals primarily with habitat disturbance and the incidental taking provisions allowed under the Section 10a permit.  Mr. Tillotson pointed out there is no requirement for design review or site review.  He noted that by imposing these unusual requirements on Mr. Cheung’s project, the City is treating him differently than other applicants.  He urged the Planning Commission to stick to the HCP compliance determination and proceed with that issue.  He cautioned that the City should not use the HCP compliance hearing to review the height, color, footprint, or design of this project.


Mr. Tillotson noted that under the City’s existing zoning regulations, it is impossible to determine which ridgelines and what public views are being protected, and for that reason, Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040 is impermissibly vague.  He reviewed General Plan Policy 17 and Programs 17a & b, dealing with preserving ridgelines, hilltops, and canyons by adoption of development standards, including the statement that “a study would be necessary to identify the ridgelines and canyons to be protected and to identify which parcels may need site review in order to determine if structures are appropriately sited.”


Mr. Tillotson referred to General Plan Policy 19, regarding views.  He noted the staff reported at the July meeting that the proposed house would block some views in some areas, but not generally.  He said Brisbane has no visual impact analysis guidelines to implement Policy 19 in the R-BA District, and there no mechanism was adopted for site review.  He objected to using a photo taken by a member of the public to define the standard for what constitutes a public view as well as a ridgeline.


Mr. Tillotson noted the latest ridgeline measurements would require Mr. Cheung to reduce ceiling heights nearly in half and excavate an additional 6 to 9.5 feet, resulting in an enormous increase in costs.  He stated that Mr. Cheung is unwilling to redesign his project to comply with such draconian restrictions.  Mr. Tillotson speculated that the extra grading and earth movement might be even more detrimental to sensitive butterfly habitat.  He said Mr. Cheung is willing to accept the staff’s previous recommendation based on the understanding of the ridgeline definition reflected in the July 14 meeting minutes.  He noted this will require the Planning Commission to grant the variances previously requested.


Mr. Tillotson said that at the last meeting, Director Prince commented that there is often a lag with regulations reflecting the values of the community.  He acknowledged that might be the case in Brisbane.  Mr. Tillotson suggested that the proper remedy is not using HCP compliance as a back-door route to changing the rules.  He requested that the Planning Commission either approve the original submittal or the staff’s proposal at the July 14 meeting, which Mr. Cheung is willing to accept.


Director Prince explained the context of the environmental review process for the project.  He suggested approving the Negative Declaration and finding the project in compliance with the HCP at this meeting, and dealing with the variance and grading permit later.  He said staff concluded the environmental review was appropriate for the project, and proper mitigation measures were identified as part of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.


Director Prince stated that Mr. Cheung was not being treated differently from any other applicant who owns property in the R-BA District and in the jurisdiction of the HCP, and whose proposed house would block public views of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park.  He added that he did not consider the Municipal Code provision impermissibly vague.


Commissioner Hawawini said he understood the General Plan was intended for guidance.  He noted that after discussing various approaches at the last meeting, the Commissioners present had agreed to apply the Municipal Code definition to the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park ridgeline in the background. 


Commissioner Kerwin stated that when the zoning ordinance for Brisbane Acres was adopted, there was a finding of consistency with the General Plan.  He said ordinances are the vehicles for establishing the rules to implement General Plan policies.


Chairman Lentz invited comments from other members of the public.  


David Bostrum, Brisbane resident, expressed his opinion that the City was treating Mr. Cheung unfairly.  He said the project would actually have only a minuscule impact on the view of the ridgeline in the background.  Mr. Bostrum commented that he sympathized with Mr. Cheung’s unwillingness to pay the extra cost to reduce the height of his house to 13 feet.  He stated that he would prefer to see a nice house, rather than the existing apartments and the PG&E towers farther beyond on the mountain.


Michael Schumann agreed with Director Prince and Chairman Lentz that the issue was application of Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.  He said he interpreted the ordinance in two separate pieces:  situating houses below ridgelines, and preserving public views of the State and County Park.   He added that he doubted the intention was only to protect views of ridgelines in the park.  Mr. Schumann noted that the photographs had demonstrated that the proposed house would block views of the mountain.  He observed that views from the Bay Trail are clearly "public views."  He strongly urged the Planning Commission to enforce the current ordinance and apply it to Mr. Cheung’s project.  He said he supported revising the design to reduce its impacts.


Jackie Lin, owner of property abutting Mr. Cheung’s site, expressed his opinion that the proposed house would not look very big from below.  He noted that although it does block some views from certain angles of a ridgeline located a mile away.  Mr. Lin said he did not like the idea of requiring Mr. Cheung to excavate further.  He added that development of the nearby Quarry site will have much more impact on ridgelines.  


Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, questioned whether HCP compliance issues had been fully resolved.


Ron Colonna noted the distinction between Central Brisbane and the Brisbane Acres is not valid because there are no real differences between residential properties in those areas.  He expressed the opinion that the City is trying to over-regulate and over-control what people do on private property, while a lot of Brisbane's existing charm had come with minimal regulation.  Mr. Colonna questioned why the Brisbane Acres had originally been included under the HCP and how this project could impact survival of the species.


Danny Ames said he and a few hundred other residents have views that will be impacted by Mr. Cheung’s project.  He urged the Planning Commission to make sure the house has as minimal an impact as possible.


Beth Grossman commented that even with the suggested height limit, the house could still be very large and grand, and yet might still have impacts on public views.  She said she would prefer a house completely below the ridgeline, but an acceptable compromise would be the height limit discussed previously by the Commission and the revised site plan suggested by staff.


Philip Batchelder, in response to the reference made by applicant's attorney to the need for further studies, suggested reviewing the Open Space Plan developed by the City’s Open Space and Ecology Committee and approved by the City Council.  


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Director Prince said the definition of ridgeline in the zoning ordinance was initially interpreted by staff as an imaginary line connecting high points.  Now having tested this interpretation with a specific example, he proposed more clearly interpreting ridgelines as the lines connecting the series of points that follow the topography.  He noted the zoning ordinance recognizes the need for lower height limits for structures that block ridgeline views.


Commissioner Kerwin recommended further discussion of ridgeline development and the height limit in the Brisbane Acres.  Meanwhile, he proposed processing the pending application according to the zoning regulations currently in effect.  Commissioner Kerwin noted that the survey of Mr. Cheung’s lot showed no native habitat present, but the applicant is willing to restore natural vegetation and butterfly habitat in certain areas.  He added that the view which the proposal would affect had already been blocked by a number of existing buildings and trees nearby.


Chairman Lentz asked how Commissioner Kerwin interpreted the Municipal Code definition of ridgeline.  Commissioner Kerwin responded that almost any building in Brisbane Acres, from some angle, will block a view.  


Chairman Lentz noted the Commission had suggested at the last meeting that houses should not extend beyond the ridgeline of San Bruno Mountain in the background.  Commissioner Kerwin said the applicant was not willing to lower the building that much and excavate that far.  He added that the applicant demonstrated that view blockages are minimal, and it might not be feasible to avoid them completely.  


Commissioner Hawawini noted the definition of ridgeline was settled at the last meeting, and the Commissioners agreed that the proposed house would be acceptable if it remained below the height of the San Bruno Mountain ridgeline in the background.  He noted that the applicant’s video demonstrates that the view blockage depends on the angle of view.  Commissioner Hawawini asked staff to determine how far staff's previously recommended height limit would extend above the ridgeline.   


Director Prince said the decision before the Planning Commission at this meeting is the adequacy of the environmental review and compliance with the HCP, and the variance and grading issues can be addressed later as part of the building permit process.  He added that the City Attorney recommends that the variance be amended to specifically address the ridgeline issue.  He pointed out that the applicant has the option of pursuing variances, redesigning the building, or appealing the Planning Commission’s decision when it is made.  


Commissioner Hunter expressed his appreciation to the applicant, staff and members of the community for their hard work and cooperation throughout this process.  He noted the Planning Commission heard about private property rights, community values and opinions, General Plan and zoning ordinance interpretations, CEQA guidelines, and HCP guidelines.  He emphasized that the Planning Commission’s decision has to be based on applicable law, and community opinions should be used to shape amendments to the zoning regulations.   Commissioner Hunter observed that this hilltop site has unique features that make it visible from many vantage points.  


Commissioner Jameel asked about the status of the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s review of the HCP compliance aspect of the project.  Senior Planner Tune stated that this project had been through the 30-day review by U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, California Department of Fish and Game, and the County of San Mateo.  An email from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service received in July had been incorporated in the public record, recommending an annual HCP fee not to exceed $1,000 per year, open fencing to allow butterflies to pass through, and inclusion of native nectar species in the landscaping as proposed.  Senior Planner Tune noted those items are included in the conditions recommended by the staff.

Commissioner Jameel noted Municipal Code Section 17.12.040 clearly states that nothing can be built that obstructs the view of San Bruno State and County Park.  He said this project obstructs views of the mountain and not just the ridgetop.  


Director Prince said the intent of this provision is not design review, but it does impose constraints that affect the design.  He reminded Commissioners that the City hired a consulting architect to show various ways of designing a house on the property that would not conflict with the zoning ordinance.  Director Prince again noted that consistency with the zoning ordinance is a determination that will need to be made as part of the building permit process.


Commissioner Jameel said he had a difficult time approving any part of the project without seeing the variances and proposed height.  He added that he would feel comfortable finding HCP compliance only if the applicant agreed to stay within the confines of Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.


Director Prince advised that the environmental review deals only with the project description and building footprint; he added that the height of the house is irrelevant in terms of its impact on butterflies.  For this reason, he suggested proceeding with the environmental determination first.


Commissioner Jameel remarked that taking testimony on the variance issues at the same time as the environmental review complicated the process.  He expressed his opinion the HCP compliance should have come to the Planning Commission as a separate matter.


At 10:25 p.m., a short recess was taken.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 10:35 p.m.  Given the late hour, he proposed finishing Item 2 of “Old Business,” and continuing the study session and all “New Business” items to the next meeting.  Commissioner Hunter so moved.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration with the conditions recommended, find consistency with the HCP, and continue the variance to the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin.


Commissioner Jameel pointed out that the language of the resolution needs to be changed to eliminate the language regarding approval of the variance.  He asked if the height restriction was part of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  Director Prince responded that the height restriction was included in the conditions.  Commissioner Jameel said he was still concerned that the Municipal Code language applies to views of the park as well as ridgelines.  Director Prince noted that the ridgeline issue does not pertain to the Mitigated Negative Declaration or HCP compliance.  Commissioner Jameel proposed deferring action on the grading permit as well as the variance.  Director Prince said all references to the variance and grading permit will be removed from the revised resolution.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that the view corridor and Municipal Code definition issues will be addressed later.  He suggested removing some of the conditions that relate to those issues.  


Commissioner Hawawini clarified that his pending motion was to approve the Mitigated Negative Declaration, find consistency with the HCP, and continue the variance and grading permit issues to the next meeting.


Commissioner Kerwin identified those recommended conditions he did not consider to be pertinent to the HCP.  He proposed amending the motion to remove Conditions D, E, F, G, H, I, K, and L.    Commissioner Hawawini accepted that amendment and restricted his motion to approval of the environmental review only.


The motion was approved, 3 - 2 (Commissioners Hunter and Jameel opposed).


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue all of the other items to the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  1100 Humboldt Road; Tentative Parcel Map TPM-2-03A; Tentative Parcel Map Amendment to revise previously approved Tentative Map to conform with City Council approval of new public street right-of-way and request for waiver of Final Parcel Map; Philip Whitehead, applicant; Joel Diaz & Bonnie Boswell, owners; APN 007-523-140  (Out of Order)


Commissioner Hunter announced that he would not participate in the discussion or voting on this item because he lived within 500 feet of the subject property, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said an amendment of the two-lot tentative parcel map approved by the Planning Commission in May is requested to conform with the City Council’s subsequent approval of the density transfer project on the adjoining property to the south.  The previously approved 30-foot-wide shared access easement will need to be revised as a 40-foot-wide public right-of-way per the City Council, necessitating reconfiguration of the boundaries of Lots 1 and 2 to maintain compliance with the R-1 District’s required 5,000-square-feet minimum lot size, 50-foot lot width, and 5-foot side setbacks.  Senior Planner Tune noted Lot 2 as revised will be only 99 feet deep, so a modification of the standard is required.  In addition, a waiver of the requirement for a final parcel map is being requested.  Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the tentative parcel map, modification of the minimum 100-foot depth standard, and waiver of the final parcel map.  He drew attention to the conditions recommended in the staff report.


Chairman Lentz noted the Planning Commission had originally approved the access road private, so the City would not be responsible for maintenance.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the City Council has since adopted an ordinance prohibiting new private streets.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  He asked the applicant if the trail dedication was still part of the project.  Joel Diaz, applicant, confirmed plans for dedicating some of the land for a public trail.  Chairman Lentz asked when the intersection with Annis Road will be completed.  Mr. Diaz responded that the plans have been developed, and he will be meeting with the City Engineer.  He added that a portion of Annis Road had already been offered to the City by the Fern Estate.

There being no members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Kerwin, to close the public hearing.  The motion was approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter not voting).


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the Tentative Parcel Map Amendment as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter not voting).
NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Baylands Former Railyard, easterly of 27 Industrial Way; Grading Permit EX-6-94; Planning Commission review of grading permit for removal of contaminated soil; Jason Lin, applicant; Universal Paragon Corporation, owner; APN 005-350-070


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point; Development Agreement DA-2-05; Amendment of the Sierra Point Development Agreement to extend its expiration date from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2010; Randy Ackermann, applicant; Sierra Point LLC c/o Opus West Corporation and Universal Paragon Corporation, owners; APN 007-165-020, -050, -080, -090, -100


3.
PUBLIC HEARING:  325 Humboldt Road; Variance V-7-05; Variance for elevator and entryway stairwell (connecting new garage and new house) to exceed 30 ft. height limit; Ron & Danette Davis, applicants/owners; APN 007-313-160


All “New Business” items were continued to the October 13 meeting per the motion adopted earlier.


OLD BUSINESS (Continued)


1.
STUDY SESSION:  Mobilehome Park Regulations


This item was continued to the October 13 meeting per the motion adopted earlier.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reminded commissioners about the placemaking workshops with Fred Kent on September 23 and 24.  He reviewed the workshop formats and schedules.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hunter noted the Planning Department used to provide Commissioners with monthly reports on permit activity, and he asked if those reports were still available.  Community Development Director Prince said he would check to make sure Commissioner Hunter was included on the distribution list.


Commissioner Kerwin commented that the Sierra Point development agreement has worked well for the past twenty-plus years, but it might be advisable to review some of the arrangements.  He noted the City has been leasing land to Opus for possible use as a retail/commercial development with parking.  He suggested adding some incentive for development, such as language giving the City the right to take the land back if nothing happens in the next ten years. 


Commissioner Jameel noted Australia, New Zealand, and the Fiji Islands are emerging as world leaders in the field of sustainability and green building, and he suggested looking at some of their innovative initiatives and incentives.  He said many private companies in those countries are adopting their own sustainability goals and objectives, so there is greater public awareness of these issues.  Commissioner Jameel added that he has been helping his uncle build an eco-resort that protects the environment as much as possible, and he has been learning a great deal in the process.


Chairman Lentz reported that the Open Space and Ecology Committee is moving forward with a green building ordinance and a sustainable building policy.


Chairman Lentz said the citizens advisory group for the Baylands has been reviewing information on soil contamination.  He noted the group is in the process of developing bylaws.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on October 13, 2005.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and passed unanimously, adjourning the meeting at 11:20 p.m.

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

